
Thursday, July 1, 2004:     
Jesus said: “My people, you see this piping that 

removes the  exhaust fumes from your heater so you do not 
risk carbon monoxide  poisoning inside. You need a flame 
and a fuel source to provide  your heat, but you also must 
be safe in handling gas lines and  fumes. In the spiritual 
life you must also be concerned about  the flame of sin 
which can burn and defile your soul. You do not  want your 
soul tarnished by the filth of sin, so ask My help 
to direct you away from occasions of sin for your safety. 
The flames of hell are another place to avoid by being 
faithful to My call. The devil is tempting you every day to 
sin, so you must have your guard up at all times. Man is 
weak to sin by your inheritance of Adam’s sin, but you must 
be aware of the constant battle between the desires of the 
body and the desires of the soul. The body seeks pleasures 
and comforts to satisfy its appetites, which can lead to 
abuses of the body in lust or excessive eating. The soul 
seeks Me and spiritual or heavenly goals. The soul is a 
lover of God and neighbor as itself. The body craves 
selfishly for things, money, and sexual desires. I placed 
many of these desires in mankind for a good purpose 
for your survival and continuation of your kind. It is 
abusing your gifts for the wrong purpose that the body can 
lead you into sin.  So when the soul first seeks prayer or 
to be with Me sacramentally, the body will resist to 
satisfy its own comforts.  It is by fasting, prayer, and My 
help that you will be given the grace and endurance to 
withstand the body’s cravings. It is when you are in a 
weakened state that your free will knowingly gives in to 
the body in sin. You can have your sins cleansed by 
My forgiveness in Confession to the priest. It is only 
through spiritual laziness that you fall into sin, so you 
must be strong constantly in following only My ways instead 
of man’s ways. By guarding the soul from the filth of sin, 
you can be safe in My loving arms of support.” Prayer 
Group: Jesus said: “My people, the morals of your society 
have reached a new low when the majority favor abortion of 
the unborn babies. If you speak out against abortions at 
abortion clinics or advertise your pro-life stand, you can 
expect persecution and even violence against your person or 
your belongings as this van.  Some pro-abortion people are 
so incensed about rights over their bodies that they go to 
extremes in venting their anger toward My faithful who are 
defending life. Pray for those encouraging abortions and do 
not return violence to them.” Jesus said: “My people, there 
are many diseases afflicting man and animals and some are 



very lethal. You have seen an occasional scare of mad cow 
disease and some contracting a fatal brain disease as a 
result. Other cases of West Nile Virus have killed some 
people that have contracted this disease that attacks the 
nervous system. In some areas care has been taken for 
how cows are handled and where mosquito control was 
necessary. It is unconscionable how the death culture 
people have purposely spread diseases to control the 
population. Pray for all of those afflicted with these 
diseases and for those causing these diseases to 
spread.” Jesus said: “My people, for those mothers having 
their babies, they must have patience and dedication to 
bringing up their children. Taking care of children at home 
or for baby sitting require care for their food and 
changing their clothes.  When a child has grown up, there 
is a pride in bringing up a new life to society and the 
contribution of their talents. Consider how many talented 
children that will not be able to help others because they 
were aborted. Preserve life at all ages because life is too 
precious to throw it into a waste basket.” Jesus said: “My 
people, you see beauty in plants and beauty in the souls of 
people. Some in the New Age movement want to use gods of 
natural things as idols for worship. The beauty of humans 
and infants lies in the beauty of the whole person, 
body and soul. Studying the beauty of creation should 
direct you to the importance of the Creator and not to the 
actual creations or creatures. I control everything that is 
created, but I allow your free will to be undefiled. Give 
glory and praise to Me because I am a jealous God and I do 
not want any other gods before Me.” Jesus said: “My people, 
you are blessed to have artists who can carve or chip 
beautiful objects from stone or wood. The way they mold 
objects is a talent that I have instilled in them.  Allow 
these artists a fair value for their works, so they can 
use their talent and let it be appreciated in an affordable 
living.  My faithful must also be open to Me so I can mold 
you into the Christian soul that I want you to be in 
fulfilling your talents in your mission.” Jesus said: “My 
people, water is needed for living both for animals and 
plants, but floods of water can be very destructive in 
ruining people’s lives. These disasters in Texas 
and elsewhere are testing people’s resolve to carry on 
despite them.  As neighbors help each other to safety, you 
can see a love relationship building where it did not exist 
before. Sometimes beautiful things can come out of bad 
situations. Give praise and glory to Me for your very 
lives, even if you are tested by disasters.” Jesus said: 



“My people, it is not always possible for everyone to own 
their own home. Some have adequate jobs and talents to own 
and take care of a home. Others with less means may only be 
able to rent apartments. It is a good work to help the poor 
find adequate housing and to even help them have their own 
modest home. Having a home gives them self worth and 
hope that life will be better for them one day. Sharing by 
loans or help with building and materials will give you a 
happy feeling that you could help your neighbor to have a 
roof over his head.”   
 
Friday, July 2, 2004:  

Jesus said: “My people, I am showing you this Bible 
again to remind you of My previous message that daily 
Scripture reading will benefit your spiritual strength. Set 
aside some time each day to meditate on My Word and how you 
can put what you learned into your daily actions. Reading 
the Liturgy of the Hours everyday is another thought for 
your daily spiritual reading time. As a good teacher, it is 
like drilling in your secular studies to go over the 
lessons that you were taught. Hearing this the first time 
alerts you to a better use of your time.  Hearing this 
lesson on spiritual reading again helps to reinforce this 
thought so you can put this into action as a good 
spiritual habit. By learning My Law and carrying it out in 
your lives, then My Word will become a part of you on your 
path to heaven.  Many times you can forget some of My 
teachings, but reading them over helps to refresh them in 
your mind and keep you focused on how I want you to live 
your lives in My love.” Jesus said: “My people, in some 
parts of your country you have seen more than normal 
amounts of rain, while in others it remains in nearly 
drought condition. Some areas even have had enough rain to 
cause flooding. Rain and fresh water are needed for crops 
to flourish, but sometimes it is difficult to find just the 
right amounts at the right time. Farmers take risks 
on weather conditions every year, but manage to survive. 
Your weather patterns are very crucial to grow crops and if 
anything should upset them, then available crops could 
suffer. Be thankful that through the years America has had 
good enough weather to provide your own food. Any number of 
events as volcanoes or major earthquakes could disturb your 
growing conditions. As disasters will worsen, you will see 
problems supplying enough for your people to eat. America 
needs to repent  of its sins and change its sinful 
lifestyles, or My justice will bring you more disasters as 
chastisements. Improve your spiritual lives before it is 



too late to hold back My hand of wrath.”   
 
Saturday, July 3, 2004: (St. Thomas, our 39th 
wedding anniversary)  

Jesus said: “My people, St. Thomas doubted at first in 
My Resurrection, but when he put his finger into My hand 
and his hand into My side, he believed. Blessed are those, 
who have not seen Me, but still believe in Me and My 
Resurrection. This hope of your own resurrection one day is 
what every faithful soul yearns for to be with Me in 
heaven. You are blessed to have Me present at the 
Consecration of every Mass when you recite the words of St. 
Thomas, ‘My Lord and My God’, as the host and wine are 
consecrated into My Body and Blood. This takes a leap 
of faith to believe in My Real Presence in the consecrated 
bread and wine. For those without mortal sin, you receive 
Me personally into your heart and soul when you receive Me 
in Holy Communion.  My consecrated bread and wine are not 
just symbols, but My very Body and Blood. Many had trouble 
believing in My Eucharistic Presence when I was alive, and 
even today some do not believe in My Real Presence in the 
Host. Again, blessed are those who believe, even though 
they have not seen My physical presence as a man.”   
 
Sunday, July 4, 2004: (Independence Day)  

Jesus said: “My people, these images of a couple 
being married at a Mass is to show you how beautiful their 
union is blessed with My sacrament of Matrimony. When a man 
and a woman marry, they are giving their lives to each 
other in total commitment in a life together until death. 
Those, that stay together for many years, are a witness of 
love to their children, relatives and friends. Each spouse 
contributes their gifts to make the marriage work. One may 
be good at finances, or another at keeping the house in 
order. It is this selfless giving in love that is beautiful 
in My eyes. By the couple’s acknowledgment of Me in prayer, 
I can be a part of your marriage as I bring children from 
your union. Children born into this family setting are born 
into the best environment for their upbringing in faith and 
training for adulthood. The parents are the support for 
nourishment and financial needs. Sometimes you may even 
have to help your children in their adult life, or you may 
have to assist your own parents in their old age. 
Spouses need to keep their marriage vibrant with love and 
care for each other. It is this image of love between a man 
and a woman that I have used to show My love for My Church 
on earth. So as a couple starts out on a new life together, 



pray for them and give them your support so this budding 
love can grow and have great fruit.” Jesus said: “My 
people, there are some nuns who work in parish life, and 
there are some who pray in seclusion away from the rest of 
the world. These cloistered nuns pray for many intentions, 
including sinners and peace in the world. It is not easy to 
be drawn to live in secluded prayer because it is difficult 
to see the effects of your prayer. Those, who join such 
orders, must have deep faith that I will answer 
their prayers. The world has a scale of justice and on one 
side are the sins of all peoples. On the other side are the 
prayers said in reparation for these sins. The more the 
scales pull down for sin, the more My justice is being 
called down on the earth in chastisements. Pray, My 
children, for My Blessed Mother’s intentions with your 
rosaries and you can balance off more sin.”   
 
Monday, July 5, 2004:   

Jesus said: “My people, it is unusual to see a 
sinkhole where the ground collapses in, but people, who may 
be curious to look in, could fall in if the edges collapsed 
further. In the same way people are curious about occasions 
of sin at bad movies or places of adult entertainment. Some 
are even attracted to places of gambling or bars to satisfy 
their habits. Internet pornography is drawing children to 
these sites. This spiritual or earthly curiosity can lead 
you into sin if you succumb to these temptations. In your 
weakness to sin it would be better to avoid occasions of 
sin because the devil tempts you enough without playing 
with fire. Focus on Me in seeking protection from sin and 
you will be protecting your soul and keep it pure.  Even 
innocent curiosity should be avoided if it could lead you 
to known occasions of sin. Be on your guard as the devil 
is constantly seeking the ruin of souls.” Jesus said: “My 
people, your country has been blessed with plenty of 
fertile fields to grow your grains and warm areas for crops 
in the winter. While you have sufficient water for 
your crops, you also provide most of the food that you need 
to live.  Many farms use modern harvesting equipment, but 
some crops require cheap labor which is hard to find. Crops 
are one of your few exports that you sell in bulk to other 
countries. Your farmers need your support and subsidies to 
provide for their families. Pray that there may be enough 
jobs and food for people to survive without being on 
assistance. Your economy will continue to struggle because 
of your sins and your wars are running up more deficits. 
Family income has decreased for many homes because of 



layoffs and technical jobs moving abroad. As you struggle 
to make ends meet, pray for My help and protection for your 
needs.”   
 
Tuesday, July 6, 2004:   

Jesus said: “My people, the blank walls of this 
church represent how many modern renovations and new 
churches are stripped of statues, icons, stained glass 
images and crucifixes.  This stripping and the removal of 
My Blessed Sacrament from the main body of the church are 
making preparations for New Age and one world religion 
influences. The ecumenism among Christian churches will be 
expanded to include all religions. Soon what are called 
Roman Catholic Churches will have one world 
religion symbols and statues which will mark the beginning 
of the tribulation. Sexual sins will be accepted as not 
sins in this new church and New Age gods and goddesses will 
be displayed.  This will deteriorate until the mark of the 
beast will sit on these altars. This division in My Church 
will cause a schism in these churches. When you see your 
churches contain these false idols and they discard sins of 
the flesh as sins, then it is time to leave these churches 
because these idols will have an evil influence. Any 
religious leader, declaring the sexual sins are not sins, 
does not have to be obeyed, no matter at what level.  My 
Laws are forever and those, who violate them in sexual 
sins, commit mortal sins. Those, who are teaching that 
sexual sins are not sins, are committing mortal sins as 
well. This will be the time for My faithful remnant to meet 
in the homes and eventually go to the refuges that I have 
prepared for you. Trust in Me and discern what My clergy 
are teaching you, and by the Holy Spirit’s power, you will 
be led where to go and what to say.” Jesus said: “My 
people, homosexual acts are just as much mortal sins as are 
heterosexual acts of fornication and adultery.  Even though 
you may be persecuted for speaking out against sexual sins, 
it is your responsibility to speak out on them where 
souls could be lost. The difficulty in removing these 
occasions of habitual sin could mean that these couples 
need to break off their relationships. Only under the veil 
of marriage of a man and a woman is it permitted to have 
relations. All other occasions are mortal sins. I love 
everyone, but I detest your serious sins that can break our 
relationship. You know My Commandments and unless you 
follow them, it will be very difficult to gain heaven. If 
you remain in your sin without seeking My forgiveness, then 
you could be condemned to hell. See that these pleasurable 



sins of the flesh are not worth the loss of your soul. Live 
by My Commandments and witness against the evil ways of 
your society, or you may be chastised for trying to avoid 
persecution. Better to suffer at the hands of men now, than 
to suffer in the flames of hell for all eternity at 
My judgment.”    
 
Wednesday, July 7, 2004:  

Jesus said: “My people, listen and read from Hosea 
the prophet in the first reading when he speaks of the idol 
worship of an affluent Israel. Instead of worshiping the 
One true God, the people of Israel erected many altars and 
pillars to other gods. Because they did not listen to God 
through his prophets to repent of their sins of pleasure 
and idol worship, they were taken over by their neighbors. 
America, you are the same affluent nation as Israel, and in 
your affluence you are worshiping many electronic devices 
and bad movies as your new idols. Your sexual sins are 
rampant as pleasure has become your god. Many have turned 
their backs to Me and you too, are not listening to My 
modern day prophets to repent of your sexual sins, and 
refrain from your idol worship of earthly things and money. 
Because America is not changing its evil ways, you 
also will be taken over from within by the one world 
people, and you will taste My justice for not repenting of 
your sins. Listen, America, before it is too late. Repent 
and believe in the Good News of salvation from Me and you 
could be saved, because the kingdom of God is at 
hand.” Jesus said: “My people, these dark clouds coming in 
is a sign that the evil ones of the one world people are 
about to make their move for total takeover of the world. 
The chips are ready for forced deployment and the 
satellites are in place to implement world control of your 
economies through electronic transfers. Plans are to use 
security problems as from terrorist attacks and threats of 
disease to control your movements. By requiring smart cards 
for everyone, travel will be guarded and controlled. Just 
as the evil ones and the Antichrist gain control, then My 
Light of chastisement will conquer them and chain them in 
hell. Do not fear the evil ones because My power will 
protect you and lead you to My refuges.”   
 
Thursday, July 8, 2004:  

Jesus said: “My people, when I began My public 
ministry as a man on earth, I declared to everyone: (Matt. 
4:17) ‘Repent, for the Kingdom of Heaven is at hand.’ It is 
My Presence that brings about My Kingdom, and My Presence 



remains with you even today in My consecrated Hosts. Heaven 
has always existed, even before the earth was created, but 
it is outside of the restrictions of time and decay because 
it is in the eternal now. Before I left the earth as a 
visible man, I gave My apostles and their successors the 
power to consecrate bread and wine into My Body and Blood.  
So when they broke bread and consecrated it, you will 
always have My Presence with you and consequently the 
Kingdom of Heaven will be present among you as well. In 
today’s reading (Matt. 10:5-15) I sent My apostles forth to 
continue preaching: ‘The Kingdom of Heaven is at hand ’ So 
at My churches I again must stress to keep My tabernacles 
in the main church because My consecrated Host is where the 
Kingdom of Heaven resides. Rejoice and repent of your sins 
so one day you can better experience heaven as I give you a 
taste in Holy Communion.” 
 
Thursday, July 8, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, My hand is coming down on the 
Bible, on My crucifix and on My Blessed Sacrament to 
protect them from the attacks of the devil and evil people.  
Many misinterpretations of the Bible are coming forth that 
change the whole meaning of My Word, even some are trying 
to distort the fact that sexual sins are mortal sins by 
saying they are not sins.  Many do not want My crucifix on 
the altar because they do not want to imitate My suffering 
in life.  Yet in My suffering and death, you find how deep 
My love is to save all of mankind.  My Blessed Sacrament is 
My Real Presence among you, no matter how many want to deny 
this truth of your faith.  Continue to reverence My 
Eucharist which is the center of the Mass and the reason 
your churches are holy.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, in your mail you receive 
pensions, paychecks, and dividends.  You also receive your 
bills and letters from your friends and relatives.  Much of 
your news is delivered by newspapers and magazines.  
Communication by the written word can be heart warming for 
distant loved ones and you keep in touch through various 
greetings of your feast days.  There is also a spiritual 
communication that you make in your prayers of petition and 
thanksgiving.  Keeping in touch with loving Me warms My 
heart and adds to My greater glory.  Just as I show you My 
love in My Word of Scripture, so you can tell Me how much 
you love Me in your own words.  Informal prayer speaks of 
your real feelings toward Me and I can see this intention 
in your heart.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, many times you invite friends  
over for dinner to renew your acquaintances and to show you 
care about each other.  Your family meets many times for 
celebrating birthdays, anniversaries, or holy days.  When 
you all come to Mass, you are also sharing your faith 
together, but you are expressing your love and belief in Me 
as well.  When you receive Me in Holy Communion, you are 
sharing My Real Presence and graces among you.  Know that 
receiving My Manna is more than just a meal.  It is your 
intimate mingling with My Spirit and your spirit.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many religious 
beliefs in the world and even some worshiping other gods 
than Me.  Remember My First Commandment that you are to 
love and worship only the One true God in the Blessed 
Trinity.  All other beliefs are to be avoided.  I have 
established My Church as St. Peter at the head and I am the 
Cornerstone.  Do not attend other services that do not 
believe that I am the Son of God.  I have given you My 
sacramental Church and it cannot be compromised.  Do not 
follow the New Age paganism or the one world religion that 
is misleading the people.  Stay close to your roots in Me 
and your soul will be saved.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you attend many funeral wakes 
and funeral Masses, but watching a grave site service has a 
final nature to that life.  You all believe in My 
Resurrection, but you must believe in your own resurrection 
for those who are worthy.  At the burial place you come 
face to face with your own mortality.  Death is a 
consequence of Adam’s sin, but I have conquered death and I 
have power over your life in the Spirit.  Believe and live 
your life loving Me and your neighbor and you will be 
prepared for your judgment.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you do not have a true 
understanding of how threatening mortal sin is to your 
soul.  Every day you do everything possible to keep your 
body healthy and protected from death.  But how many see 
how dangerous death in the soul results from mortal sin?  
My grace is completely cut off when you reject Me with 
mortal sin.  This spiritual life can be restored by the 
forgiveness of your sins in Confession.  Do not risk hell 
and the eternal loss of heaven by remaining in mortal sin.  
Struggle to keep your soul pure and alive in My grace just 
as you struggle to keep your body alive everyday.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, when you see yourself close to 
the edge of a great drop, you are extra careful not to fall 
over the edge to certain death.  In the same way you should 
be extra careful not to fall into serious sin and a 



spiritual death.  Once you are weakened by sin, you develop 
sinful habits and you do not even realize how much you are 
offending Me by your evil actions.  You need daily prayer 
and fasting at times to strengthen yourselves against 
serious sin.  You need to review your actions each day to 
see if you can prevent your bad habits and understand how 
to improve your spiritual lives.  Keep close to Me in 
frequent Confession so you can break your bad habits and 
form good habits of loving Me in your actions.” 
 
Friday, July 9, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you treasure your freedom in 
this country of America and you even struggle to free the 
oppressed of the world.  If you looked at your spiritual 
life, you would see how you are oppressed by your own sins.  
When you give in to your bad sinful habits, you are letting 
your sins control your actions.  I have given you each free 
will to choose between My ways or man’s ways.  The more you 
give in to the sins of man, the harder it will be to break 
your shackles of sin.  You must be like the Prodigal Son, 
who after realizing how much he was dying of starvation, 
finally returned to seek his father’s forgiveness for 
wasting his inheritance.  When you are in deep sin, you 
must see how your soul is dying and return to your Jesus 
for My forgiveness and cleansing of your sins in 
Confession.  When I will set you free of your sins, you 
will be free indeed.  Do not let your soul be so encumbered 
by your sins that you give up all hope, but seek My light 
of grace to bring you out of your darkness of sin into the 
Light of My love.  I love even the most grievous of sinners 
and I will forgive you if you just seek My forgiveness.  In 
order to be truly free of your sins, you must pray and 
focus on Me away from your desires of earthly things and 
cares.  Those in purgatory have to be purged of all the 
earthly desires that they are still attached to.  The 
sooner you can detach yourself from earthly desires, the 
closer you can come to the perfection that you need to 
enter heaven.  Whatever is lacking in your perfection at 
your death, must be purified in purgatory.  At your death 
you will finally be free of man’s concupiscence, and you 
will be tempted no longer.  When you are free from the body 
and its weaknesses, you will wonder why you wanted to 
offend Me in anyway.  So while you are in the body, you 
must fight daily temptations and work the best you can with 
My grace to free yourself of your earthly desires.  Love of 
Me, and your neighbor as yourself should be your focus that 
will bring you to your heavenly reward.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, I am the Light of the world 
who will conquer all of the evil ones.  For now it appears 
that the evil ones are having their way in taking over the 
earth.  That is why you are seeing some people walking in 
the darkness of their sins because they have sold their 
soul to the devil for fame and riches.  The devil knows 
that fame and riches are fleeting and enough to deceive 
weak people.  Your soul is worth more than fame and riches 
because it is eternal and will last forever.  So I call on 
My faithful to walk in the Light of My Word and My love 
because your life with Me in heaven will be everlasting.  
You may suffer in this life to walk in the Light because 
you will be persecuted and ridiculed.  No matter what you 
must face, worship only Me and follow My ways.  Trust in My 
power because in the end Satan will be defeated and I will 
reign supreme.” 
 
Saturday, July 10, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, when My Blessed Mother carried 
Me in her womb, she was the Ark of the Covenant that 
carried My physical Person.  When you receive Me in Holy 
Communion worthily, you also are like My Blessed Mother as 
an Ark of the Covenant.  Even Elizabeth was alerted to My 
Presence when the babe in her womb leapt for joy on My 
arrival.  My Blessed Mother is your spiritual mother as 
well because I gave her to all of My Church in the name of 
St. John the Apostle.  She is Queen of heaven and our Two 
Hearts are as one.  Because of her special place in heaven, 
she has given many apparitions and messages that lead you 
to Me in prayer through the rosary.  She is a great 
intercessor of prayer just as she asked Me to provide wine 
for the guests at Cana.  Rejoice in My Blessed Mother’s 
‘Yes’ or Fiat that she accepted her call to be My Mother 
and follow My Will perfectly as a part of man’s salvation.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of tall trees on 
either side of the road represents a battle between the 
good angels and the bad angels.  The good angels are ready 
to be sent down to the earth to protect My refuges of help 
for My faithful.  The power of one of My angels is more 
than many demons.  That is why they will be able to protect 
you from all evil.  The evil demons will be unleashed 
through volcanoes at the tribulation time.  They will have 
diminished power because they are fallen angels.  You will 
need to trust in My power, your guardian angels, and My 
angels of protection.  When you see the world famine, 
division in My Church, and forced chips in the hand, call 
on Me and your guardian angels to lead you to a refuge of 



protection.  You will see My angels protect your souls from 
the evil demons and evil people.  Rejoice that you will see 
My victory and My angels win this last battle of good and 
evil.” 
 
Sunday, July 11, 2004: (Good Samaritan Gospel) 
 Jesus said: “My people, some years ago you would think 
nothing of picking up hitchhikers or helping someone with a 
vehicle problem.  Today, you have laws not to pick up 
hitchhikers and people have become afraid to help someone 
with car problems thinking that they are robbers.  To help 
someone along the road now takes a little courage and risk 
outside of your comfort zone. This is true of helping any 
stranger, even at a gas pump that needs instructions how to 
operate it.  Helping someone means going out of your way to 
spend time or money to provide for their needs.  I told you 
that you may find Me in a hungry person, a person needing 
clothing, or someone requiring lodging.  If you reach out 
and help the least in your eyes, you are helping Me.  But 
if you reject helping your neighbor, then you are not 
helping Me.  Do not be so selfish with your time and money 
that you cannot share it with others.  As I lavish My gifts 
on you, you are to share what you have with your neighbor.  
Sometimes you may even be called to forgive or help your 
enemies, or your persecutors.  You must love everyone 
equally as I do without showing discrimination of anyone.  
This perfect love of even loving your enemies goes one step 
further than helping a stranger.  But even your enemies are 
your neighbor.  Those, who can show this love for everyone, 
will receive your reward in heaven.” 
 
Monday, July 12, 2004: 
     Jesus said: “My people, remember that one day when you 
have passed on, you will have to face Me at the judgment 
seat and you will be held accountable for all of your 
actions and omissions.  All of your good actions and 
prayers will be weighed against all of your sinful actions.  
Better now, before your death, to start building up some 
good actions and good deeds in your hands and minimizing 
your sins.  Once you die, there is no longer a chance to 
change your life’s record.  So focus  more on your prayers 
and helping people in your later years.  You may not have 
many moments to think about your judgment.  That is why it 
is good to pray for your soul’s protection in getting 
judged  worthy of heaven.  It is your free will choices 
that determine your actions and their intent.  Have your 
life focused on following My life in obedience to My Will 



and My Commandments, and one day I could say to you ‘Well 
done My good and faithful servant, enter your eternal 
reward with your Master in heaven.’”  
     Jesus said: “My people, there are many called to 
heaven, but few are chosen to be worthy enough to enter.  
The railings represent the amount of help available to lead 
you to heaven, if you would just reach out and trust in My 
help.  The many different cars represent the many different 
souls on the road of life.  You all have different talents 
and graces to reach heaven.  That is why you each are at a 
different pace on your way to perfection.  So do not be 
critical of each other on your path in life because you do 
not know all the circumstances of their decisions in life.  
It is enough to know that you are on the right road to 
heaven.  Everyone should be fixed on getting their soul to 
heaven.  Forget about your pride in how you may appear to 
others.  Focus more on fulfilling your mission and 
following My Will instead of concerning yourself with fame 
and fortune.  In the end it is where you spend your eternal 
life that is all that matters.” 
 
Tuesday, July 13, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision, today, is a good 
lesson in how you are to make your priorities in life based 
on Me as the center of your life.  For many years people 
believed that everything in the universe, including the 
sun, revolved around the earth.  It was only later that 
scientists learned that the earth actually orbits around 
the sun.  This is another example to you of how you are to 
focus on My Will instead of following your own will.  Man 
many times in pride wants to center everything around his 
life, thinking that he is the most important.  If you look 
at My creation and understand My Word of Scripture, then 
you realize that your life should revolve around Me and 
only Me.  You were created to know, love, and serve Me, and 
that is why you are here.  You are not here to live in your 
own world without Me.  See by this vision of My Blessed 
Sacrament that everything you do in your actions, should be 
centered around My love and love of your neighbor as 
yourself.  If you follow My Will and consecrate everything 
over to Me, then you will be on the right path to heaven.  
Look to those things that are heavenly and everlasting than 
earthly things that are passing away tomorrow.”   
 Jesus said: “My people, when you travel down the road 
of life, the evil one is going to tempt you with detours 
away from My plan for your life.  These detours may be 
places of wealth or places to satisfy the senses.  When you 



see these trails disappear, I am working for you to take 
away these temptations or distractions.  Every time that 
you are deciding which fork in the road to choose,call on 
My grace of discernment to see what is best for your soul.  
Using your talents to the best of your ability is what you 
are called to fulfill.  Call on My graces to lead you and 
focus your life on obedience to My law and love of God and 
neighbor.  It is the heavenly goals that must be satisfied 
first before any of your earthly desires.  Follow Me, and 
your heart will be satisfied in My peace.” 
 
Wednesday, July 14, 2004: (Kateri Tekakwitha) 
 Jesus said: “My people, My Blessed Mother and I have 
appeared to several young children in apparitions and 
locutions to reveal heavenly secrets that have confounded 
the learned.  These children were called because of their 
innocence and openness to My Word.  All those, that have 
heard their messages, know that they did not have this 
learning on their own, but it was a gift from heaven for 
everyone.  This is an example of the child like faith that 
I ask everyone to have so you can have an open mind and the 
desire to give your will over to My Will.  Unless you have 
this trusting faith in Me, it will be difficult for Me to 
mold you into the Christian that I want you to be.  You 
need to imitate Me in being all loving to Me and those that 
you meet.  You need unconditional love to reach out even to 
those shunned by society.  Some, who are sick with 
contagious diseases, require special people to provide them 
comfort, even though they may risk disease.  This was the 
loving heart of Blessed Kateri who helped those with 
smallpox and she later died of this disease.  So leave your 
heart open to My love and open to the mission that I call 
you to do for My greater glory.” 
 
Thursday, July 15, 2004: (St. Bonaventure) 
     Jesus said: “My people, this Gospel, about My yoke is 
easy and My burden is light, is how I call you to follow My 
Will instead of your own which wants to follow the world.  
Your world is full of the business of the world in cares 
and desires amidst many distractions.  You need to always 
remember your priorities in life around Me instead of just 
fulfilling the needs of the body.  It is important to set 
aside time for your prayer life, no matter how many people 
try to demand your time.  Praying and time spent with Me 
helps to settle you down so your mind is not continuously 
taken up with the world.  This vision of heaven, with all 
the angels about, is where you can find perfect peace and 



rest.  Even in your prayer meditation and your receiving Me 
in Holy Communion, you can find a rest in Me that you 
cannot find in the world.  Your spirit is seeking its 
Creator in desiring to be with Me, but you are in constant 
conflict with the body that craves things and pleasures of 
the world.  So give yourself a spiritual rest each day, 
even though the world tries to demand all of your time.” 
 
 
Thursday, July 15, 2004: 
     Jesus said: “My people, for those who have been 
following the deliveries of Verichips to various countries, 
it should be no surprise that they will find a way to use 
them.  Mexico is one nation that has purchased a fair 
number of these chips and now they are making these a 
necessity to go into secure areas.  America also has 
purchased enough chips for forcing smart cards on all of 
your military and those who work for the military.  The 
next stage will be to put chips in the body for your own 
security uses.  These chips will be abused as the mark of 
the beast to control your buying and selling as well as 
mind control.  So avoid smart cards and refuse to take 
chips in your body for any reason.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I created you male and female 
so a man could cleave to his wife and the two become as one 
flesh.  I did not make man to live with a man or a woman to 
another woman.  These illicit unions are an abomination in 
your society.  Your politicians do not even want to declare 
that marriage should only be between a man and a woman.  
These weak politicians do not even want to outlaw same sex 
marriages.  When your society accepts this union to be 
openly acceptable, you are calling down My wrath against 
your country.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, your president took a stand 
against stem cell research from fetal tissue, but the 
politicians are caving into unknown research for body 
parts.  People think by changing nature through stem cell 
research that you will be able to make replacement organs.  
All of this research is counter to the perfection of My 
creation and I will not allow this research to be 
successful.  All such cells were not meant to form organs 
artificially.  Using aborted fetal tissue compounds your 
sins of abortion with man’s mischief to try and control 
nature.  Do not support this research which is flawed and 
promotes abortion.” 
    Jesus said: “My people, your technology has focused on 
spreading knowledge of many fields.  Because of your modern 



medicine techniques and your computers, man is not 
satisfied with the perfection of My creation.  By 
recombinant DNA work and your gene research, you are 
rebuilding animals, plants and human organs for your own 
purposes, thinking you can make things better than I can.  
Your work will fail because you do not look at the big 
picture of how everything interacts with each other.  Learn 
to be humble in accepting My creation and do not pretend to 
be Me in your pride to try and make things better.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, there are some among you that 
make materialism their god-even more important than having 
children.  Look at many of your rich industrial nations 
that barely are having enough children to replace the 
parents.  Life is more important than your material 
possessions.  When you favor a death culture of abortion, 
euthanasia, and wars, then your society does not treasure 
how precious life is.  Preserve life or your society will 
go down in ruin because you are not producing enough 
children to survive.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, destruction and killing in war 
has destroyed many countries and has caused diseased and 
orphaned children.  This same destruction in war is being 
reflected in the chastisements of nature as by tornadoes 
and destructive lightening storms.  The more wars that you 
allow, the more death and chastisements you will see  in 
nature.  Stop your killing and My chastisements will be 
mitigated.  Pray for peace and the stoppage of abortion, or 
you will face more killing.” 
     Jesus said: “My people, you are being tested daily 
over the many social issues of your society.  Acceptance of 
certain sinful behaviors do not make them right.  Even if a 
majority favors lifestyles living in mortal sin, it does 
not change My Law and you will still be held accountable 
for your actions.  Follow My Commandments no matter how 
much you may be persecuted.  Then those, who are worthy, 
will receive their heavenly reward.” 
 
Friday, July 16, 2004: (Our Lady of Mt. Carmel) 
     Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing a contrast of 
evil in the serpent of Satan being conquered by good in the 
person of My Blessed Mother as she will crush his head as 
in Scripture.  My Blessed Mother was perfect without sin 
and followed My Will to allow My entry into the world.  She 
is a beautiful example of faith and she helped My apostles 
in their faith.  The serpent of the Garden of Eden, that 
tempted Adam and Eve to the first sin, is the same devil 
that tempts all of mankind until your death.  This life is 



full of detours and distractions of the world to take you 
off of your path to heaven.  It takes spiritual stamina to 
resist sin and follow My Will.  Even if you falter in your 
sins, you can come to Me in Confession for the forgiveness 
of your sins and be cleansed.  My Blessed Mother has 
encouraged you with praying her rosary, and giving you your 
mantle of protection from hell by wearing her brown 
scapular.   All of these devotions and sacramentals are 
your blessed sacramentals  and weapons against the evil 
one.  Use My Blessed Mother’s weapons to fight evil instead 
of taking up the weapons of man in war.  Pray to Me through 
My Blessed Mother’s intercession and your prayers will have 
a better hearing.” 
  
Saturday, July 17, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, at times you have to repair 
and maintain your homes.  In the same way My churches also 
need repairs and they may require some substantial 
donations.  There is a conflict going on between building 
up My Church and those who want to destroy it.  Just as 
when I was on the earth, I was building up the Kingdom of 
God, while the religious leaders wanted to stop Me and even 
kill Me.  Today, you have some who want to tear out My 
traditions and strip My churches even of My Blessed 
Sacrament and all reverence for My Real Presence.  Some are 
bringing in heresies and New Age influences into My 
churches to destroy them.  My faithful remnant must 
struggle to build up My Kingdom once again, but you will 
meet with much resistance as I did.  Teaching My Gospel of 
love and restraint of your sinful lifestyles will be 
unpopular with many, even in My Church.  But My faithful’s 
mission to continue on with your evangelization efforts is 
your most important responsibility.  Even if you are 
persecuted, you must continue to struggle to save souls in 
My Name.”  
 
Sunday, July 18, 2004:  
     Jesus said: “My people, the readings speak of 
hospitality to travelers, but there is also a spiritual 
dimension to keeping close to Me in prayer at the same 
time.  Your neighborly love reaches out to help people and 
comfort them if they are staying at your house.  The focus 
of this vision is your concern for cleansing the body of 
the filth and sweat of the day.  This becomes more of a 
problem with larger families and limited facilities.  Then 
each person has to be a little patient with each other.  
The rush of water also is a symbol of the spiritual 



cleansing of sin at Baptism and Confession.  Many people 
line up every day for cleansing the body, but the line to 
cleanse your souls of sin in Confession is much shorter and 
infrequent.  Caring for the soul’s purity should have a 
higher priority than the body.  So when Mary chose to stay 
attentive at My feet, I told Martha that Mary had chosen 
the better part and she will not be deprived of it.  I know 
that serving people shows love of neighbor, but serving Me 
is even more important.  Loving Me and loving your neighbor 
are both necessary to be My disciple.  Remember to set your 
priorities for prayer, worship, and thanks to Me, as well 
as doing good deeds to help your neighbor.”  
     Jesus said: “My people,  some would much rather attend 
a star studded nightclub show than come and see Me.  Since 
Adam’s time man has wanted to be like Me and follow his own 
plan instead of Mine for his life.  Satan dresses up the 
desire for evil in comforts and pleasures.  My Word is 
truth and unchangeable forever.  If you believed in Me, the 
Truth will set you free of your sins.  Your sins and the 
bondage of earthly desires will keep you earth bound 
instead of being directed to heaven.  You must let go of 
your pride, lust, and desires for fame and riches, if you 
intend to follow Me.  It is desirable for man to choose his 
own way and solve his own problems than giving everything 
over to Me.  You must detach yourself from earthly things 
and see that desiring a holy life is what I call each of 
you to follow.  This total giving of self is very difficult 
to put your full trust in Me in everything.  I gave My Word 
of Scripture to man and I have sent you My Word in many 
true prophets.  But you hear My Word and reject it, just as 
My Church leaders persecuted and killed Me.  Even now I 
send you My Word in today’s prophets, but many still do not 
want to believe this can happen, nor do they want to follow 
My words.  I send you My Word to repent of your sins and 
seek My forgiveness.  You need to discern My Word by the 
Holy  Spirit and carry out what I am teaching you.  I 
performed many miracles of healing the blind, lame, and 
even raising people from the dead, but still they crucified 
Me and failed to listen to My way of love.  My prophets 
have shared the same fate.  Some prophets  have performed 
miracles of healing in My Name, but still the people refuse 
to believe My Word and they persecute My prophets for their 
mission.  The real reason that people refuse My Word and 
that of My prophets, is that believing will mean that they 
will have to change their lives and admit that they are 
sinners and have done wrong in My sight.  Repent now, or 
you could lose your soul.”  



 
Monday, July 19, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, many people come to Mass on 
Sunday more out of obligation than out of love for Me.  
Others only come to Me when they are in trouble or when 
they are petitioning for a loved one who is sick or near 
death.  I want My faithful to love Me at all times and not 
just out of obligation or in your need.  You love and speak 
to your loved ones every day.  You can show your true love 
to Me as well in your daily prayer, or when you can make it 
to weekday Masses or visits to My Blessed Sacrament.  
Those, who go beyond obligations and love Me for who I am 
at all times, are My true believers.  If you are only 
lukewarm to Me, how are you going to stand up to 
temptations or persecution for My Name’s sake?  How many 
would be willing to sacrifice your lives for Me if you were 
faced with believing in Me or being martyred?  You are 
going to be tested often in your evil society.  Unless you 
are strong in your faith, you may be tempted to deny Me by 
not defending My Laws and My Church as you should.  Through 
prayer, fasting, and visiting My Blessed Sacrament, you can 
build up your spiritual strength to be good examples and 
faithful disciples through all of the devil’s temptations.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this picture of the earth 
shows you the awesome job of taking care of over six 
billion people.  I provide you with oxygen to breathe, 
light in the sun to see, water to drink, and the means of 
providing yourself with food in your crops and animals.  
There are some areas that are short on water because of 
drought, and some areas with little food, especially in 
third world countries.  Those countries with excess food 
and money should be sharing with the less fortunate.  I 
also provide everyone with My grace and forgiveness to 
those who seek it.  You have access to My healing waters of 
Baptism and absolution in Confession.  You can call on Me 
in prayer for your needs.  The second vision showed you how 
souls are traveling up from the earth at their death.  
While other souls are traveling down to the earth into new 
life in eventual babies.  You see many dying from disease, 
starvation, wars, killings, abortions, and euthanasia.  You 
also see many new mothers giving birth to their children.  
This is a story of life and death that is going on 
everyday.  You read of the deaths in the obituaries and the 
births from the hospital reports.  You are here just a 
short time, so do the best you can to serve Me and your 
neighbor out of love.” 
 



Tuesday, July 20, 2004:  
     Jesus said: “My people, many are drawn to Me because 
of the desire to be with the Light of God.  This loving 
image of My Kingship as an infant shows you a humbling 
image of intimacy with My faithful.  I am the Light of the 
world and My light dispels the darkness of evil.  This 
Kingship of Mine reveals My power over everything.  Every 
creature or thing owes its existence to Me and by My Will 
do you continue to exist.  I give all of you free will to 
choose to love Me or not.  Those, who follow Me in life, 
will see My Light at the end of their earthly life,  but 
those, who refuse to accept Me, will live forever in the 
darkness of their sin.  Even when I come in glory to judge 
the earth, you will again see My brilliant Light and you 
will no longer need the sun for light.  Those, who come to 
Me at death, also are drawn to the Light for their 
judgment.  Rejoice, My faithful, that one day you also will 
see My Light of glory and enjoy My love and peace forever.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, some people have several 
episodes of coming close to death from breathing or heart 
problems.  One time may be the last for a person and it is 
always difficult to see someone suffering in their last 
stages of death.  It is hard on the family members to let 
go of their loved one, but you all realize when it is time 
for Me to call that person home.  Continue to pray for the 
dying as they are still attacked by the evil one until 
their dying breath.  Always have your souls pure by 
frequent Confession because you do not know how long you 
have to live or how suddenly you could be taken.” 
 
Wednesday, July 21, 2004:(Mom died, 11th anniversary of 
messages) 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am the corner stone of My 
Church because on Me rests eternal salvation for all of 
mankind.  It was My words of revelation and My death on the 
cross that have laid the foundation of My Church. (Eph. 
3:19-20) ‘Therefore, you are now no longer strangers and 
foreigners, but you are citizens with the saints and 
members of God’s household: you are built upon the 
foundation of the apostles and prophets with Christ Jesus 
Himself as the chief corner stone.’  I am the One in My 
Blessed Sacrament that makes your churches holy.  It is My 
death and Resurrection that is the core of your faith.  All 
of My faithful followers will one day be resurrected with 
Me in your own glorified bodies.  I have set St. Peter and 
his successors up as head of My Church. (Matt. 16:18-19) 
‘And I say to thee, thou are Peter, and upon this rock I 



will build My Church, and the gates of hell shall not 
prevail against it.  And I will give thee the keys of the 
Kingdom of Heaven; and whatever thou shalt bind on earth 
shall be bound in heaven, and whatever thou shalt loose on 
earth shall be loosed in heaven.’  I call everyone to 
follow Me and give your will over to My Will.  I call My 
faithful to be saved, and to go out to all nations to 
evangelize in My Name.” 
 
Thursday, July 22, 2004: (Mary Magdalene) 
 Jesus said: “My people, it was very difficult for My 
disciples to watch Me suffer and die on the cross.  Passion 
Week is a very sorrowful time to see Me leave.  It is the 
same in a smaller way for all of your loved ones that pass 
away as well.  I died for all of your sins and that was My 
purpose as your Redeemer to fulfill My promise to man.  I 
also have revealed to you My Gospel of love while I was 
with you as a man.  You can read the four Gospels of My 
very words of instruction on how to live your lives as My 
disciples.  In My Resurrection you have hope since death 
had no power over Me.  All of you are appointed to die as a 
consequence of Adam’s sin, but because of My Blood 
sacrifice, you all are open to be resurrected as I did.  
See the grace of this new life after death as a blessing 
for your soul and every soul who follows My Will.  I have 
given everyone a choice for life in the Spirit or death in 
your sins.  You have Confession for the forgiveness of your 
sins and My sacraments to strengthen you on your path to 
heaven.  Just as Mary Magdalene was persistent in her faith 
and was rewarded to see Me, so My faithful disciples will 
also see Me in heaven, if you are persistent in following 
Me.  Live a life of faith and hope in your Lord and Master, 
and you will receive your reward in heaven.” 
 
 
Thursday, July 22, 2004: 
 Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people, it is always difficult to say 
good-bye to a loved one and mothers are always special.  
Your mother was special to her husband and her sons as well 
as her other friends and relatives.  It is fitting when you 
die, that you are greeted by those who have already passed 
away in this life.  Be grateful and give thanks for the 
beauty of this gift of life to all she met.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, there are many questions and 
anxieties of how much to do for your older relatives as 
death draws close from their health problems.  There is a 



reluctance by many physicians to use heroic measures to 
keep someone alive that is obviously deteriorating to 
death.  As long as you can provide food and drink to their 
needs for what they can take, that is what is expected.  It 
takes great discernment by the family as to how long to 
provide life aids that are considered extraordinary.  The 
body and the will determine how long a person’s life will 
last.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, visiting the sick and taking 
care of your elderly parents should be expected of the 
surviving children.  Do not just put them in old age homes 
and forget them.  Many are lonely today when they rarely 
see any family members come to see them.  Some are so 
insensitive that they only come around to receive an 
inheritance.  Those, who care for their loved ones even in 
sickness or old age, will receive treasure in heaven.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you know that I keep a record 
of all of your actions throughout your life.  This is 
represented in these books on a shelf.  At your death all 
of your life will be flashed before you as you come to meet 
Me in your particular judgment.  Then you will be judged to 
heaven, hell or purgatory.  You will then await the final 
judgment at the end of time.  My faithful then will be 
resurrected in their glorified bodies as your soul and body 
will be reunited.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, when you are alive, many 
befriend you and enjoy your company.  But once you are very 
ill or incapacitated, some of your weak friends will no 
longer visit you or have anything to do with you.  Those, 
who benefit from you, may stay around until they can no 
longer get anything from you.  A true friend will tend to 
your needs until your dying day.  Even more so when you 
die, people will quickly let you of their minds.  Continue 
to pray for the souls of your friends and relatives who may 
still be in purgatory.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, once you die, to whom will all 
of your massed up possessions go?  None of these things 
will help you get closer to heaven.  I have told you many 
times to seek heavenly treasures instead of earthly 
treasures.  Even when someone dies, it should not be proper 
for those left behind to fight over any remaining money or 
possessions of the deceased.  You should graciously receive 
your portion of any inheritance without seeking more than 
your share.  Even be willing to share this with others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, look to help these little ones 
when they are desperate for someone to care for them.  
There are many children in orphanages that are living 



lonely lives that could be adopted by childless parents.  
Your charity should reach out in these cases, even when it 
may upset your comfort zone.  Those again, who take care of 
My little ones, will receive their reward in heaven for all 
that you will suffer to help them.” 
 
Friday, July 23, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are witnessing in this 
vision how I protected My people in their Exodus from the 
Egyptian Army.  Through the power of God, My people were 
led through the Red Sea by a great miracle.  By miracles I 
fed My people water, manna, and quail for meat.  Just as I 
conquered great armies, I also was victorious over death 
and sin with My sacrifice on the cross and My following 
Resurrection.  You have witnessed My miracles in Scripture 
and you know of My power over all things.  This should give 
you hope and faith that I will be protecting you even 
during the coming tribulation.  I will allow the evil ones 
to go only so far, then you will see Me come on the clouds 
in victory over all evil.  At that time Satan, the beasts, 
and evil people will all be cast into hell and chained.  
You will see a modern day Exodus of My people as you will 
be miraculously protected again at My refuges of My Blessed 
Mother’s places of apparition, places of holy ground, and 
caves in mountainous regions.  My angel of protection will 
watch over you, and again you will have water, My Manna, 
and meat.  You will have need only of your spiritual 
weapons to fight the evil ones.  I do not want you to fight 
with physical weapons because My angels will do battle for 
you.  Some will lose their lives as martyrs for My Name, 
but they will become instant saints.  Rejoice, My people, 
because My coming victory will be more glorious than My 
miracles of the first Exodus.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you will witness several 
births in your lifetime.  Your physical birth brings your 
soul and body out into the world.  Within a few days those, 
who are born into Christian families, will be baptized into 
the faith and original sin is forgiven.  At your  Baptism 
you had your godparents speak for you.  Later in life you 
will have the desire to make a personal commitment to Me 
and you will speak for yourself how you love Me and want to 
evangelize souls.  Some call this point, where you make a 
personal commitment to Me, a born again experience in the 
spirit.  I call everyone to love Me and serve Me.  You will 
either be with Me or against Me, there is no middle ground.  
I give each of you your own mission and your own talents to 
accomplish that mission.  Those, who follow My Will, will 



receive treasure in heaven.  When My faithful reach their 
death, you are born again into a spirit world without your 
body.  Some may need purification in purgatory and a few go 
directly to heaven.  This new birth may take several days 
to get used to living in the spirit without the 
restrictions of the body.  You will be at peace without any 
more earthly pains or temptations from the evil one.  Each 
birth in your life is a new enjoyment of life as you 
experience My Presence in your life.  Coming to heaven will 
be the only experience that will satisfy your soul, for 
this is the new birth in the Spirit that will satisfy all 
of your needs.”  
 
Saturday, July 24, 2004: (Mom’s funeral Mass) 
 Mom said: “I am weeping because I hate to leave all of 
my family behind.  I am touched by everyone’s kindness both 
in life and at my funeral.  I especially want to thank all 
of my care givers while my health was failing.  Even as you 
could not enjoy my full personality in my later years, I 
did not want to be a burden on all of you.  I thank John, 
Chuck, Mike, and all of their family members for loving me 
and taking care of me.  It is sad to leave you, but Dad and 
I will be praying for all of you.  I was greeted by our 
family members, Blessed Mary and Jesus.  I no longer have 
to suffer and I am at peace with the Lord.  In the vision 
you can see how beautiful it is here with all the saints 
and angels.  We await the day when we can see you here as 
well.”  
 
Sunday, July 25, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision depicts My Mother 
and I as the flower of life.  In viewing the two of us, you 
have a model of a perfect man and woman without sin to 
follow and imitate.  While you are alive on this earth, you 
also are like flowers that eventually fade away in death.  
There is also beauty in each life as your talents blossom 
in life.  Everyone is given a specific and unique mission 
that only one person can accomplish.  To gain heaven I have 
called each of you to consecrate everything over to Me and 
give your will over to My Divine Will.  Then you will be 
able to focus clearly on serving Me instead of only 
yourself.  Reaching perfection is not something that you 
can accomplish on your own.  You will have to call on Me in 
prayer and fasting daily to keep on the narrow road to 
heaven.  You have My sacrament of Reconciliation or Penance 
so you can seek My forgiveness of your sins.  By frequent 
Confession, you can keep your soul pure and help avoid your 



sinful habits.  I asked My apostles to follow Me and drop 
everything else.  So I am asking all of My faithful to 
follow in My footsteps and carry your daily cross.”  
 (20th anniversary of Mt. Carmel House)  Jesus said: “My 
people, you are always drawn to My churches for Mass, but 
you also receive the sacraments there as well.  After you 
are born, your parents bring you to church to be baptized 
in the faith.  It is also a family event when you receive 
your First Holy Communion in the church.  Even many times 
throughout your lives you come to church for Confession and 
Holy Communion at Mass.  Then when you get married,  you 
come to the aisle in the church to receive the sacrament of 
Matrimony.  A few receive Holy Orders in church and many 
come to church the last time at your funeral Mass.  My 
church becomes the center of your spiritual lives because 
you need My grace in My sacraments at church.  This is why 
it is so important to support My churches with your time 
and donations.  Also you need to support and pray for your 
priests because they are the ministers of My sacraments.  
My churches and My priests are under constant attack from 
Satan because he knows the power against him in My 
sacraments.  Guard and protect My churches and My priests.” 
 
Monday, July 26, 2004: (St. Joachim & St. Anne) 
 Jesus said: “My people, one of the maintenance jobs 
for homeowners is to paint their houses both inside and 
outside.  Over the years weathering can put a home in 
disrepair.  After a house has been scrapped and painted, it 
looks new and restored to its former appearance.  This is 
true of your soul as well.  It becomes weathered and 
tarnished by sin over time and your soul also needs to be 
cleansed.  Once you go to Confession to seek My 
forgiveness, it becomes white and pure from the darkness of 
sin as it is restored to its former beauty at Baptism.  
Painting a house could last many years, but your soul can 
collect sin in a much shorter time and you need to refresh 
your soul by frequent Confession.  Your house gets 
weathered and it is very apparent when it needs a new paint 
job.  But your soul is spiritual and it cannot be seen 
physically.  Each person has a sense of how they have 
behaved over a period of time and it is up to them to know 
enough to get to Confession.  So do not be spiritually lazy 
in keeping your soul pure.  I know and can see how filthy 
with sin your souls appear to Me.  So for My sake keep your 
souls pure and white, just as you want your houses to look 
good.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I have shown you many visions 



of serious earthquakes and you have seen many people 
physically die as a result of huge earthquakes as in Iran.  
Many of these earthquakes are occurring up and down the 
West coast and not just in your country.  There will 
continue to be an increase in earthquake activity until you 
see another major quake in the West.  These chastisements 
are still occurring because more are not changing their 
sinful habits and not enough faithful souls are praying to 
balance this sin.  America will be brought to her knees 
through disasters, wars, and terrorism.  I continue to ask 
you to pray for peace and the stoppage of your abortions 
and stop your same sex marriages.  It is not a matter of 
discrimination, but those living together in fornication 
are just as much in mortal sin as same sex couples 
committing homosexual acts.  Repent of your sins in 
Confession and pray for sinners to be healed in your 
country.” 
 
Tuesday, July 27, 2004:  
 Jesus said: “My people, you may receive many requests 
for donations to various charities, but how do you choose 
your priorities in your giving?  I have talked to you many 
times of tithing ten per cent of your income to charities.  
Some may have more money to give because their income is 
higher.  Poorer people may have only enough money to 
survive.  Charity is all about sharing what you have with 
others and not being greedy or selfish.  Many charities 
rely on the good will donations of others to provide their 
services.  No matter how much wealth you acquire, or how 
you came by your money, it is only proper to include these 
monies for sharing.  You cannot take your money to the 
grave, but you can gain merits in heaven for all that you 
share with My Church and others.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, this vision of people standing 
around idle is a representation of the unemployment that 
will continue in your country.  As companies cut back in 
their employees, they are outsourcing and not replacing the 
workers they let go from previous years.  Some businesses 
are making money, but at the expense of less workers.  It 
is the middle class good jobs that are disappearing and 
jobs available are paying less.  All of this is leading 
your country to a lower standard of living and a country 
with less economic value in the world.  Your leaders are 
causing more deficits with wars, and many public welfare 
monies will be at risk in Social Security and medical 
payments.  Pray for people to follow My moral laws or your 
country will fall into ruin by the weight of your own 



sins.” 
 
Wednesday, July 28, 2004: 
 Jesus said: “My people, in the East and South of your 
country you have been witnessing higher than normal amounts 
of rain and in the Northeast even cooler temperatures than 
average.  These unusual weather patterns are caused by the 
jet streams that also have been traveling over the same 
area during the spring and summer.  Even some of your 
farmers are complaining that it is not dry enough to gather 
in hay or wheat because it is too damp and could cause 
fires from rotting to store it.  Many floods have occurred 
in areas receiving too much rainfall.  These weather 
problems are more than normal because the jet streams are 
being manipulated by microwave machines.  Violent weather 
and lows or highs staying in one place for a long time are 
the symptoms of this weather manipulation.  These are plans 
by the one world people to cause disasters and disrupt your 
food and living to give them more control over your lives.  
No matter how much the evil ones will try to control you, 
you can trust Me to protect you from their evil plots.”  
 Jesus said: “My people, this watch in the vision 
contains a smart card and can be tracked by cell towers and 
satellites.  This will be your new means for buying and 
selling that the one world people will try to force on 
everyone.  It will contain your fingerprint or retina 
information as a security against terrorists.  If you do 
not take this smart card, the authorities will try to 
threaten confiscation of your electronic money stored at 
the bank.  Those, who refuse these identifications, will 
eventually be outlaws.  The next step will be to place 
these chips in your body under the same threat of losing 
your money.  These evil ones will also try to force you to 
be a member of the one world religion, which will soon 
worship the beast.  Do not take these mandatory chips and 
refuse to take them in your body, even if they threaten to 
kill you.  Better then to seek My refuges of protection 
where you will find food and shelter.  These chips could 
have mind control features and internal chips could control 
your actions.  I have warned you of this modern day mark of 
the beast for many years.  Now, you are seeing this 
technology turned into a reality.  Trust in My help and I 
will save your soul from the evil ones.  Be willing to give 
up everything to Me so you can have your soul saved from 
these evil ones.” 
 
Thursday, July 29, 2004: (St. Martha) 



 Jesus said: “My people, just as I consoled St. Martha, 
so I am wanting to calm everyone’s fears and anxieties.  
You are at times confused and worried about all of your 
earthly cares, but many times you worry unnecessarily over 
things that do not happen or things that are out of your 
control.  You may worry about harm coming to your children 
at play or whether you will have enough money to pay your 
bills.  It is indeed a concern to provide for the body’s 
survival, but you also must trust in My help to achieve 
your needs. (Matt. 6:25-27,33) ‘Therefore I say to you, do 
not be anxious for your life, what you shall eat; nor yet 
for your body, what you shall put on.  Is not the life a 
greater thing than the food, and the body than the 
clothing?  Look at the birds of the air: they do not sow, 
or reap, or gather into barns; yet your heavenly Father 
feeds them.  Are not you of much more value than they?  But 
which of you, by being anxious about it can add to his 
stature a single cubit?’  ‘But seek first the Kingdom of 
God and his justice, and all these things shall be given 
you besides.’” 

Prayer Group: 
 Jesus said: “My people of America, many are getting 
ready for the upcoming presidential campaign.  There are 
many issues to be debated, but the most serious decision is 
how a presidential candidate will vote on life issues.  
Your sins of abortion are bringing many chastisements on 
your nation.  That is why it is a Christian’s 
responsibility to vote for those candidates who are pro-
life and against abortion.  Bishops may falter in 
requesting pro-death candidates to avoid Communion, but 
voters can vote their moral conscience by voting for 
candidates against abortion.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, sometimes people see an evil 
sign in black birds as crows and ravens.  Even the Holy 
Spirit is given an image of a white dove in several 
Scripture passages.  When evil demons in possessed people 
saw Me as a man, they recognized My power in being the 
Second Person of the Blessed Trinity.  When I commanded 
them to leave a person, they shrieked and convulsed the 
person and left.  When you come to My tabernacles, you are 
safe from the evil ones because they fear Me and My cross.  
Pray for My grace to protect you from the temptations of 
the evil spirits.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are witnessing floods in 
various parts of your country and in India and China.  It 
is difficult to recover when waters rage through your 
houses.  Even more problems of drowning people and death by 



water borne diseases are occurring in India and China.  
Monsoon rains are causing disastrous floods and taking many 
lives.  Many of these disasters are a result of sin and 
nature is reflecting the violence of man in his killing in 
wars, abortions and homicides.  Pray for sinners to repent 
of their sin and these storms could be mitigated.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, as you approach the 
tribulation, you will see an increase in earthquakes and 
volcanic activity.  You have seen large numbers killed in 
earthquakes as in Iran.  It is not just the magnitude of an 
earthquake, but its proximity to large population centers.  
Poor construction as in third world countries, can add to 
the death toll.  If enough ash is thrown into the air, you 
could see a change in your weather and difficulty in 
growing crops.  These events will be increasing in 
frequency and magnitude.” 
 Jesus said:  “My people, many receive Me in Holy 
Communion on Sunday, but very few prepare themselves with 
Confession on Saturday.  There are many opportunities to 
have your sins forgiven at Confession because there are no 
long lines as in previous years.  Some think they are not 
serious sinners to require Confession, but you should go at 
least once a month even if you have only venial sins on 
your soul.  You need to be forgiven and cleanse your souls 
often because these sins offend Me as more serious sin 
does.  Confession humbles the soul and this is needed to 
remove any pride or righteous feelings that you do not need 
Confession.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, I am directing all souls 
toward heaven at My great banquet table.  Only those souls 
who love Me and their neighbors will be entering heaven.  I 
go to prepare a place in heaven for you and there are many 
mansions and banquet tables awaiting My faithful.  You must 
follow My Will and My Commandments to reach heaven.  You 
can perfect your souls by ridding your earthly desires and 
focus yourselves on heavenly goals.  Your reward will be 
great in heaven for those who accept Me as Savior and have 
your hands full of good deeds.” 
 Jesus said: “My people, being calm and at peace as in 
prayerful meditation to Me is hard to acquire in your fast 
paced living.  Many of you are agenda conscious and you 
want to make the most of your time.  Unfortunately, you are 
many times tied up too much in busy things of the world.  
If you are constantly running around with such things, it 
will be difficult to take time out for your prayer life. 
Keeping close to Me in prayer and good deeds for others is 
harder for you to accomplish because of the desires of the 



body.  But you need to set the right priorities in your 
time on earth because it is your preparation for eternal 
life in heaven that is more important than your earthly 
activities that are gone tomorrow.  Make some quiet time 
each day to be with Me and tell Me how much you love Me and 
your neighbor.” 
 
Friday, July 30, 2004: 
 Mary said: “My dear children, I am happy that you are 
all here praying together at the Holy Mass.  This vision of 
my statue is a confirmation of this refuge.  Some will come 
here to pray and they will see my statue come alive to them 
as I share my Son’s graces with them.  Every time you seek 
to see me, I bring you to my Son, Jesus.  Our two hearts 
are as one.  When you pray and give me your petitions, I 
take them to my dear Son.  I want you to love my Jesus and 
your neighbors.  When your heart is full of love, you will 
be at peace with no desire for war or killing in abortions.  
Give praise and glory to Jesus as the saints and angels 
sing His praises constantly.  Those, who come to this holy 
place, will be filled with blessings to take them back to 
their families.  Thank you for your rosaries for God’s 
greater glory.” 
 
Saturday, July 31, 2004: (St. Ignatius of Loyola) 
 Jesus said: “My people, you are seeing in the first 
reading about Jeremiah how he was being persecuted for 
condemning the city and asking the people to repent of 
their sins.  The prophets were persecuted because the 
people did not want to accept that they were sinners and 
needed to repent.  I protected him that day from being 
martyred for speaking his mission.  In the second reading 
you are seeing the courage of St. John the Baptist to 
criticize Herod for his sin of fornication by taking his 
brother’s wife for his own wife.  St. John spoke out even 
though his life was threatened.  Today, in your world you 
also need to speak out with courage in calling those living 
together in sin to repent as well.  You also may suffer 
criticism, but you are showing your love for them in trying 
to save their souls.  I want all of you to be perfect as 
your heavenly Father is perfect.  So do not turn your backs 
to Me, but follow My Commandments and help those souls weak 
in sin to change their sinful lives.  By giving good 
example and sharing your loving advice, these souls in sin 
could be converted.  Pray for My help and the power of the 
Holy Spirit to bring souls to Me by having them repent of 
their sins in Confession.” 



 Jesus said: “My people, these beautiful gold scenes 
are the attractions of the world on either side that are 
distractions from following My path to heaven.  The devil 
tries to draw you to things that please the flesh and into 
sin.  Seeing riches and fame pleases the eyes and they are 
enticing to have in this world.  Yet, I want My faithful to 
look beyond these things that will pass away and look to 
heavenly things, as good deeds, that will gain you heavenly 
treasure that will last forever.  Going into the darkness 
represents how everyone will have to endure the trials of 
the darkness of evil in the tribulation.  All the demons 
will be unleashed from hell and you will need My help and 
the angels to protect you.  That is why I will be leading 
you to My refuges where My angels will protect you from all 
evil demons and evil people.  The evil ones will desire to 
kill you, but they will not find you, nor know of your 
whereabouts.  Rejoice that I will provide for your 
protection and your needs.  Have no worry about this time, 
but trust only in My miraculous protection.  I love you, My 
people, and you will find peace with Me, but you will be 
stripped of everything  for My Name’s sake.  The 
tribulation will last a short time when I will conquer all 
evil, and you will see a more beautiful world than you have 
ever seen before.” 
 


